Scottish Local Government Pension Scheme Advisory Group 
Minute of Meeting on 24 April 2019

Members attending	
Councillor Alasdair Rankin (Chair)		COSLA
Councillor Richard Thomson		COSLA
Councillor Jim Goodfellow			COSLA
Councillor David Parker			COSLA
Councillor Simon Mountford			COSLA
Stephen Smellie				UNISON
Simon Watson (Joint Secretary)		UNISON
Dr Davena Rankin				UNISON
Andy Thomson				GMB
Wendy Dunsmore				UNITE
Brian Strathie					Scottish Water
				
In attendance
Bruce Miller					Lothian Pension Fund
Richard McIndoe				Strathclyde Pension Fund
Bryan Smail					Falkirk Council
Catherine McFadyen				Hymans
Kathy Cameron (Joint Secretary)		COSLA 
Matthew Roy					Pensions Institute

Observers
Ian Coltman (in part)				SPPA

Apologies
Victoria Rogers				SPDS and West Dunbartonshire Council
Steven McNab				SPDS and Inverclyde Council
Jonathan Sharma (Joint Secretary)		COSLA 

1. Welcome and Apologies

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and noted apologies

2.  Conflict of Interest Declarations

No declarations were notified.



3.  Structure Review Draft Report
There was a significant amount of discussion on this agenda item which formed the majority of the meeting. The narrative below is to help capture the discussion, given the importance of this topic.
4.Presentation of the Final Draft Structure Review Consultation Report by the Pensions Institute
Matt Roy (MR) of the Pensions Institute gave a brief overview of the draft report, which set out the executive summary and conclusions in Part 1 and the analysis of responses in Part 2.  MR noted that there was a diversity of views from the range of responses received and noted that the analysis of responses had been qualitative, rather the quantity of respondents.  MR stated that there were two divergent views on structure, where 36 responses stated a preference for the status quo/collaboration, while 17 responses focussed on merger.  Only one response expressed a preference on option 3 in the consultation, on pooling.  It was noted that a number of multi-fund employers had stated a preference for mergers. 
Some additional work was carried out to look at transparency of investment costs, given there is a view that underreporting can take place at present.  Work was done to look at competition in the asset management market, though it was noted that the market is not particularly competitive.  The remaining piece of additional work was to look at the issue of benefits of scale and comparisons were made with wider UK evidence. It found that it is reasonable to expect that larger SLGPS funds benefit from economies of scale in the cost of investing.
MR completed his introduction of the draft report by noting the following:
· That merger could provide benefits, but required further investigation in the form of a business case;
· That, in terms of infrastructure, Scottish Government could make it easier for Funds to invest;
· That, in terms of investment costs, more could be done to improve disclosure, and
· For multi fund employers, there was opportunity to improve ‘customer experience’.

MR also noted that where there is scope for further work, all will require further analysis in terms of cost/benefit.  He noted also that the qualitative statements bear out that more research is needed.  
5.Discussion on the draft final structure review report
The Chair noted at this point that Cllr Parker (DP) wished to move an amendment to replace the actions at part 5 of the first part of the draft report, however the Chair wished to allow for the discussion by Members on the draft report before considering this.
Steven Smellie (SS) reminded everyone that the UNISON preferred view was for merger.  He asked if going forward with the recommendations, what areas will be looked at and what would be the parameter of any further analysis?  SS noted that it would be helpful to know what a merged portfolio might look like and whether there would be legacy issues.  Information on liabilities would also be useful, in order to make an informed decision, as well as understanding set up costs, via a cost/benefit analysis.  SS also was interested in any useful work that could be done on collaboration.  
MR responded to say that the Funds could undertake work to look at collaboration themselves and did not require additional analysis to be paid for.  
The Chair noted that there had been one response favouring pooling and asked if further work should be done on that area.  He also asked about comparing the status quo with a single Fund or a number of smaller Funds.  It was noted by Members that there are examples of mergers already, including one example of County Funds mergers, as well as examples outwith the UK.  Simon Watson (SW) suggested that the bullets at page 24 of part one of the draft report, might be a means to frame future work.
There was some discussion about the concerns of multi-fund employers and it was noted that there was a mechanism under legislation for a multi-fund employer to transfer employees in different parts fo the country to one specific Fund, in order to address employer costs.  Ian Coltman (IC) confirmed this and advised that employers can apply to Ministers for agreement to make such a transfer.
Brian Strathie (BS) also commented on the bullets at page 24 and agreed there needed to be further discussion and any work agreed would need to be carefully specified. 
Cllr Goodfellow (JS) noted that care would need to be taken to consider dis-economies of scale and that that there was concern among some respondent of that risk in merger.  MR suggested that David Blake (DB) of the Pensions Institute would be able to answer that point and it was agreed that this would be followed up.
6.Proposed Amendment by Cllr Parker
DP reminded the Board that he wished to move an amendment to the draft recommendations.  He noted that he was not as content as others and was not sure that the report accurately reflected other views.  He felt that whatever was done, wider evidence was needed.  DP cited the rush to centralisation in other policy areas, where there had been a lack of evidence to support the proposition.  DP further noted that he was content with the report insofar as it related to infrastructure and multi-fund employers, but he did not believe the report was ready to go to Ministers without further work.
DP, in reference to his proposed amendment, agreed he was content to ‘note’ the report, rather than reject it.  But he was clear that there was a need for this work to seen as the right thing for members.  He noted that some work had already been done on merger, but that more was needed.  MR agreed that significant work would be required to carry out such evaluation.
The Chair asked the Board if they would accept the amendment with the changes suggested by DP.  The amendment proposed by DP is set out below:
	It is recommended that the Scottish LGPS Scheme Advisory Board: 
Notes the content of the draft consultation report, which does not adequately address the views of the majority of consultees on the future structure of the SLGPS, and rejects this draft report, noting with concern the lack of evidence-based, empirical data underpinning the consultation report recommendations.

Instead,

It is recommended that the SAB:
 
a)      Reaffirm the commitment to always following an evidence-based approach in determining the best way forward for the LPGS. 

b)      Note the continuing success of the LGPS based on a regional structure which has now been in place for 44 years, and which has delivered high funding levels, stable employer contributions, good standards of governance with appropriate risk management, and a sound track record of investment performance.

c)       Reaffirm its commitment to only make changes to the current structure of the SLGPS where these are in the best interests of scheme members, supported by robust empirical data and endorsed by external experts. 

d)      Note the new FCA IDWG templates on fee disclosures should provide robust comparative data and require all SLGPS funds (and their appointed managers) to adopt these fully and comply with their requirements.

e)      Commission a detailed review of the costs of fees within the SLGPS that evidences the extent to which fees are currently under reported in each of the 11 funds.   

f)       Commission a detailed analysis to objectively assess the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and risks associated with the current structure when compared to other potential structure models.

g)      Commission detailed work to be undertaken to evaluate the costs and benefits claimed from these alternative structures, including in house management, when compared to the current structure.  This should evaluate the costs, benefits and risks of:

i)      The current regional model v aggregated funds
ii)      Internal v external fund management
iii)     Passive v active management

h)      Ensure this further broader consultation review reflects the views of appropriate experts from the asset management and investment consultancy industry to identify the best way forward with a focus on delivering best value for money.

i)        Continue to monitor the impact of changes being made to the structure of the LGPS in England and Wales and gathers evidence on costs, risks, funding levels and best emerging practice to inform any changes to the structure of the LGPS in Scotland.

j)        Agrees that if Lothian and Falkirk Pension Funds, or any other fund, wishes to pursue merger on a voluntary basis they should be free to do so and the SAB should support them in that endeavour.




The Employees’ side sought a brief recess to the discuss the amendment.  The Employees’ side stated that they did not simply wish to note the report.  SW indicated that they did not believe it was for the Board to replace the recommendations with conclusions of any Member.  He went on to say that the amendment raised by DP varied with the Employees’ side view of the facts.  
On behalf of the Employees’ side, SW put forward a counter proposal, to leave the draft report as it stood and write to the Cabinet Secretary Derek Mackay, setting out the SAB’s ongoing commitment and seeking a view on further evaluation work.  SW noted there would need to be some criteria, but that the main issues would be that there was further work to be done.  SW further noted that there would need to be further discussion on how this would happen, without committing to merger until that work was carried out.  The Chair agreed that further work was needed, including evaluation of merger as an option.
DP indicated that he appreciated that there was a difference of views and asked that the matter be put to a vote.  SS said that the Employees’ side did not support the amendment and wanted to address the matter by consensus.  SS went on to say that further work needed to be done to look at merger. 
There was consensus on the need for further work to be commissioned in which an evaluation of the costs/benefits of merger would be carried out.  A board member proposed to leave the report as draft and commission further work.  A proposal on the scope of further work should be brought back to the Board.
BS agreed that the recommendations should remain, but that further evaluation was needed before coming to a view on any structure.  BS believed that the Board should give DP comfort by using the points raised in his amendment as the terms of reference for further work.  
DP reiterated his wish for the issue to go to a vote, however SW disagreed and said the motion was not competent and that in any case, the member side had not had enough time to consider DP’s additional material.
The Chair noted that this issue of standing orders was unclear, so that he as Chair would use his discretion to decide that the motion was not competent.  Further the Chair indicated that the report should remain as it is in draft and that it would be for the next meeting of the Board to determine what further work should be done on benefits and dis-benefits.  The Chair acknowledged that there was opposition but this this was a discrete piece of work and that the Board did not have to agree.  He went on to say that the letter to Ministers could indicate that there were mixed views.
Cllr Mountford (SM) asked that included in the further work, there should be an opportunity to look at the status quo, as he was of the view that the comments of 9 of the Funds had not been fully reflected in Part 1 of the draft report.  The Chair agreed that this would be helpful.  Dr Davena Rankin (DR) agreed that this should be the starting point, as there would be a need to look at the status quo anyway.  MR indicated that there had been no dismissal of the status quo.   MR indicated that he did not have a mandate or budget to evaluate the status quo.
In summary, the Chair indicated that the Board should receive the report, acknowledge that there is a difference of views and agree that work should be taken forward, and seek to discuss this at the next meeting.  DR said that the conclusions were of the report author and not of the Board, and that once the report was received it was no longer a draft.  SS agreed that the report should go to the Cabinet Secretary.
DP indicated at this point that he wished his dissent recorded.  
SM sought clarity on what period of notice should be given to submit motions.  The secretariat would provide clarity on this issue at the next meeting.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Post meeting note – Members noted that there were differences of view as to whether it was agreed to share a draft of the letter to the Cabinet Secretary with the SAB before it was sent.  It was further noted that the Chair had written to the Cabinet Secretary on behalf of the SAB.  A copy of the letter and the Cabinet Secretary’s reply has been shared with SAB Members.
7.  Minute of Last Meeting and Matters Arising 

Due to the length of discussion on item 3, it was agreed that the Minute and Matters Arising would be brought forward to the next meeting.

8.  Transparency Code – verbal update

It was agreed that further information would be provided at the next meeting.

9.  Governance Review – training and communication – verbal update 

The SAB noted that there is work ongoing to address this issue and that further information would be provided at the next meeting.

10.  Scheme Advisory Board Work Plan – Review of Activities 

It was agreed this matter will be addressed at the next meeting.

11.  Financial Report 

It was agreed this matter will be addressed at the next meeting.

12.  Pensions Update 

It was agreed this matter will be addressed at the next meeting.

13.  SPPA update 

The SAB noted that the SPPA update provided information on a number of matters, including the most recent iteration of the Pensions regulations, and the forthcoming decision by SG following a consultation on pensions cost cap.  There will be an opportunity to discuss this update and any further updates at the next meeting.

14.  Chair’s outgoing remarks

This is the Chair’s last meeting as Chair, before passing on the role to Andy Thompson (AT) of the Union side.  The Chair thanked the Board members for their work over the last year and suggested that more support was needed to deliver the work for the SAB.

15.  AOB

No issues raised.

Future Meeting Dates for Noting:
Dates to be agreed with the incoming Chair.

